Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

February 16, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on February 16, 2010 at the Jefferson Municipal Building, 1033 Weldon Road, Lake Hopatcong, New Jersey. At 7:05 p.m., Chair Ondish called the meeting to order.
Salute to the Flag:
Chair Ondish and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Ondish requested a moment of silence to remember our troops and their families.

Roll Call:

Present:
Russell Felter, Tom Foley, Harlynne Lack, Daniel McCarthy, Kerry Pflugh, Joel Servoss, Edward McCarthy (Morris County Alternate), Arthur Ondish
Absent:
Elizabeth Gantert, David Jarvis, Richard Zoschak
Alternates Present:
Michael Brunson (Hopatcong), Richard O’Connor (Mount Arlington)

With eight members present at Roll Call, Chair Ondish declared a quorum.  

Communications

Chair Ondish asked for any comments or questions regarding the communications.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated there are letters in the package from Dr. Lubnow.  Although the agenda states that Dr. Lubnow would be in attendance, he will not be due to the weather.  He will address the lake monitoring report which was distributed tonight at the next meeting.   Chair Ondish stated there are letters in the package regarding appointments.  Roxbury reappointed Mr. Zochak and Ms. Kinback as alternate, Harlynne Lack will be representing the Department of Community Affairs (DCA) and Jefferson appointed Mr. Felter and Mr. Mitchko.  Mr. Brunson will serve as Hopatcong alternate and Mr. Edward McCarthy is the Morris County alternate.  There being no further discussion, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.
Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of January 31, 2010 was $165,617.12.  She stated the Commission received a check from NJ DEP from the MOA reimbursement for $138,725.  Once the Commission submits a final report to the DEP, the final $10K remaining in the MOA will be issued.  She stated these are the remaining funds the Commission has.  Mr. Dan McCarthy made a motion to approve the Bill List for $17,507.09 and Mr. Servoss seconded.  
ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Lack
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion unanimous
Approval of January 11, 2010  Meeting Minutes
The Chair requested a motion to move the minutes.  Ms. Lack made a motion to approve the January 11, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes and Mr. Foley seconded.  The Chair asked for correction on page 9 of 14 to change “noise” to “news” and correct Senator Carrow’s spelling in Chair Report.  Mr. McCarthy had a correction on page 2 to remove “none” from last paragraph.   The Chair requested a roll call vote.
ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Lack
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion unanimous.
Approval of October 7, 2009  Work Session Meeting Minutes
The Chair stated he hopes the work session minutes can be approved tonight since they were not approved last month.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that Mr. Servoss and Mr. Felter did have the recorder to listen to the tape.  The Chair requested a motion move the minutes.   Mr. Foley made a motion to move the October 7, 2009 Work Session Meeting Minutes and Mr. Servoss seconded.  The Chair requested a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:

	Felter
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Abstained

	Pflugh
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Lack
	Abstained
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion carried 6-0-2 (two abstentions).
Mr. McCarthy reminded that at the last meeting it was agreed the minutes would be sent to the Senators.  

Public Comment
The Chair inquired if anyone from the public wanted to speak on agenda items.  
John Kurzman, resident of Lake Hopatcong, inquired if the minutes of the Lake Water Level Committee were posted on the Commission website.  He discussed how in January the lake rose 7” after the rain.  The Plan states the lake is to be maintained at its level so the ice does not do any damage.  He was not aware of any damage.  He discussed when the lake is at a certain height, is it okay for the lake to rise or maybe the rising ice rips the weeds out by the roots.  He stated he hopes that the Commission or his representatives on the Water Committee can do two things.  One is to reduce the outlflow during the summer because it goes down 7” over two months during the summer.  The other is to give the liberty to the Commission to change the drawdown schedule on an annual basis or establish a process where the Commission can make an appropriate application to the State to control the lake level.
Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marina, stated the lake is in private ownership and the property rights should be preserved.  He stated the lake should be maintained at a constant level year round.  He stated any group should take into consideration tampering with the law established in 1922.

Chairman’s Report

Chair Ondish stated he did not have a written report.  He spoke with Rich Bagger, Governor Christie’s Chief of Staff, about the Commission’s needs.  He also spoke with his liaison to the Governor’s Office about the Commission.  He stated as soon as he hears something he will let everyone know.  

Princeton Hydro Report/Grant Projects Update

The Chair stated the Princeton Hydro report will be postponed until March.  Ms. Macalle-Holly provided updates on the grants.  She stated that Dr. Lubnow will speak about the lake monitoring and fertilizer study at next month’s meeting.  She reported on the EPA TWG alternate septic project.  Jefferson Health Officer has the revised information back and she anticipates receiving approval on the final design and the permit from the town within the next week or so.  The quarterly report to the EPA was just submitted and the report indicated that every effort would be made to get the septic project in the ground by May 15, when the grant ends, but she did advise the EPA that an extension may be necessary.  The Commission received approval from the EPA to go forward with the project in Roxbury to install a three chamber baffle box on Singac Avenue.  The contract was reviewed by Commission Counsel.  The Commission had previously approved the contractor in the event that the EPA would approve the project.  The contract was sent to Ferraro Construction which is the same contactor that completed the Roxbury detention basin project.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she spoke with Mr. Kobylarz, Roxbury Engineer and they are still on board with the project.  The goal is to get the project in before the grant ends in May. 

For the 319 grant, she stated she asked Dr. Lubnow to get the information back to the DEP on the data they requested to install the second device in Crescent Cove before the quarterly reporting period ends on February 20.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated Dr. Lubnow spoke with someone from the EPA regarding the CARE grant program which the Commission is applying for.  Dr. Lubnow was advised that what the Commission is proposing with reviewing the fecal coli form data would be covered under the grant.  She stated Dr. Lubnow will be providing a commitment letter for the towns.  The commitment letter should be included in the EPA CARE grant application which is due by March 9.  

She stated she checked with the DOT I Boat NJ program because initially they were planning to make grant decision in mid-February, but the decisions have been postponed to possibly early March.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission received acknowledgement of receipt for the EPA Environmental Education grant which was previously submitted, but she does not anticipate hearing back from them for at least three months.

Mr. Brunson stated he spoke with DOT high echelon about another funding source and DOT individuals were advised that those funds would be frozen.  Mr. Brunson suggested another inquiry should be made about I BOAT NJ grant funding.  The Chair stated after listening to Governor Christie say that money for all capital projects was being frozen, he was concerned about the renovations for the Franklin Building.  The Chair stated he checked today.  The renovation is being funded by Corporate Business Tax and the project will move forward.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she spoke with Don DeLuca and the State is waiting for permits from the towns.  Once the permits are received, the project will go out to bid.
Old Business

Lake Hopatcong Water Level Advisory Committee

The Chair asked Mr. McCarthy to provide the update since he had to leave the committee meeting early.  Mr. McCarthy stated that the Committee met at the DEP facility in Trenton about a month ago.  The meeting was attended by representatives from the Commission, DEP, Lake Musconetcong.  He stated former LHC Commissioner Baier organized the meeting which was an introductory meeting with representatives from applicable DEP groups such as Fish and Wildlife and Dam Safety.  Each group looked at whether the drawdown was something the individual DEP group needed.  He stated that for exampled, Fish and Wildlife’s position was that as long as there is enough water in the stream to support the life, they could care less. Dam Safety stated that Lake Hopatcong is a high hazard dam and they check it every year.  The dam is not high hazard because of its condition, but because if it ever did let go it could harm a lot of people.  Dam Safety does not need to be tied to five year drawdown schedule.  If something needed to be repaired they would fix it.  Mr. McCarthy stated, bottom line, no one at the DEP needed a five foot drawdown and the drawdown is really a local issue.  He stated last week’s meeting was cancelled because of the snow storm.  
Mr. McCarthy stated the committee was asked to look at both the 26” and 5’ drawdown and whether or not they are necessary.  Mr. McCarthy stated it is his opinion having spoken with people, community associations and the lake ferry operator that everyone believes the draw downs are necessary for dock repairs.  The Community Associations do not have the money to set up coffer dams.  He stated he believe the 26” draw down is necessary especially when looking at the ice creep.  He stated he would like to see it go back to 30”.  

The Chair stated there may be some people on the committee that have an agenda to stop the draw down. He stated that both he and Mr. Doran, appointee from Mount Arlington, have been speaking with people as well and indicate both draw downs are necessary.  

Ms. Pflugh stated there was useful information which was shared and it was useful for the stakeholders to hear what the DEP professionals were saying about the lowering of the lake.   The Chair stated there was discussion at the committee meeting about trying to hold as much water as possible in the lake during the summer time.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that Mr. Baier did an excellent job of ensuring that all the appropriate DEP resources were represented.  Every aspect of the plan was researched and DEP reported on it at the meeting.  Mr. McCarthy discussed the importance of the draw down and how it freezes the lake bed to reduce the weed growth.  Mr. Brunson stated that representatives on the Water Level Committee should have an obligation to portray the group that they are representing instead of their opinion.  
In response to an inquiry, Mr. Dan McCarthy stated the DEP is not going to surrender control of the gate.  Mr. McCarthy discussed some fine tuning that should be built into the plan such as paying closer attention in the spring to when the ice is done for the year and the gate can be closed.  He discussed transition of the knowledge base from DEP employees when they are no longer around and how to avoid a learning curve.  There was discussion on protecting and guarding the dam with the park police.  Mr. McCarthy and the Chair stated anyone that had any comments about the water level could contact them to discuss further. 
Sub-Committees

Review of Sub-Committee

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she distributed the updated Sub-Committee report. She said there were a couple vacancies remaining on the Facility and Aquatic Habitat Committees.  Mr. Dan McCarthy indicated he was Chair of the Aquatic Habitat Committee.  She stated Barbara Kinback and Sam Hoagland will serve on the Public Outreach Committee and Yanique Thorman agreed to be the community volunteer on the Funding Committee, but was unable to attend tonight’s meeting.  She stated there is still a vacancy on the Project Planning Committee, but Ms. Pflugh was going to look into getting a DEP representative on that.  Ms. Macalle-Holly suggested that Mr. O’Connor consider volunteering to serve on the facilities to have someone available to deal with the contractors on the Franklin Building renovation.  Mr. O’Connor agreed and the Chair indicated he would put Mr. O’Connor in touch with Al Payne from the State.   Ms. Pflugh inquired if there was a write up on the purpose of the Habitat and Project Planning Committees.  She was advised that it was documented in January minutes.  
Business Plan
Mr. Felter stated the Business Plan is basically done and apologized for distributing the plan so late.  He stated there was public concern about not having a SWOT analysis or staffing section and both were included in the revised plan.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated those were the only two sections added.  The only other issue when the plan is released is whether to keep the various staffing scenarios.  The Commission submitted its budget request with the five staffing scenario.  She stated the staffing section as indicated in the plan, is based on job descriptions previously approved for the Director of Field Operations as well as the job descriptions former Commissioner DeStefano put together a few years back.  The Plan indicates if funding becomes available the Commission may look to fill some of the positions for the Administrator, Field Staff, Field Staff Foreman and Director.  The Chair asked for any questions or concerns about the plan.  There being none, he asked Mr. Felter what the next step was.  Mr. Felter stated the Commission can vote on it at the next meeting.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she would send out an electronic copy of the draft as it stands currently.  The plan will be on the website once it is approved.
New Business

The Chair stated there is no New Business, but he did want to address one item.  He stated over the last couple of years, the Commission traditionally reviews the staff’s salary increase around this time of year.  Under the circumstances, he recommended it should be deferred until July.  He indicated there is a salary matrix in place to follow for the staff.

Ms. Pflugh suggested a salary for Ms. Macalle-Holly be established so when the Commission applies for grant, her projected salary could be included in grants.  

The Chair stated Mr. Clark, a member of the public, was in attendance to address ice eaters on the lake. 
Public Comment
Chair Ondish stated the meeting was opened to public session.
Mr. Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marina, discussed the rights of private citizens.  He stated what the Commission is trying to do is a violation of property and civil rights and everyone on the Commission can be held personally liable.  He also reminded that the Commission can sue and be sued. The Commission should apply to the courts for a hearing and get an answer from the judges about the lake level and who owns the waters and the lands.  He stated that the Commission cannot afford to give raises because of the detrimental danger the country and states are in.  The Chair stated the raise issue was deferred.  

Arthur Clark, resident of Andover, discussed his concern for the ice eater and people keeping the ice free around their docks.  He indicated he lived on the lake almost his entire life and he has never seen the opening from the ice eaters as large as they are.  He stated it affects recreation on the lake.  He lives in Bryam Cove and he cannot get out to the main lake by skating or with an ice boat.  There is also the safety issue.  He stated the ice may break up quicker because of the lack of ice which could add to the weed problem.  He observed three key areas:  (1) one mile of open water in Woodport, (2) Prospect Point is open to East Shore, (3) Sunrise Point in Byram Bay along Maxim Drive to Wildwood Shores and across to Raccoon Island.  He stated in all these areas there are these ice eaters. Mr. Clark provided pictures of all these areas.   He discussed what the pictures are of and when they were taken.  The Chair thanked Mr. Clark for bringing in the pictures.  The Chair discussed the difference between bubblers and ice eaters.  The Chair stated Ms. Macalle-Holly had some brochures from the Lake George Association about common sense tips on using ice eaters.  The Chair stated the Commission has no authority over this issue.  The ordinances are through the towns and the towns should enforce their ordinance.  He stated because of his concern he provided Jefferson’s Ice Retardant Ordinance to the Mount Arlington Administrator.  The Chair discussed the safety concerns, the impact to the weeds and access to the ice.  The Chair stated bubblers cost a little more, but in the long run you do not spend as much money on electricity.  The Chair suggested that Mr. Clark speak with his town about his concern.  Ms. Pflugh suggested that the Commission recommend ordinances to the towns to encourage them to manage the ice ordinance situation.  The Chair stated two out of four towns have it and Mt. Arlington may consider it.  Mr. Dan McCarthy described the type of water system he uses by his boat house to prevent the shifting ice from causing havoc on the dock.  He stated this year is the worst year he has seen because the ice eater creates a massive open area and the winds comes along and opens the whole lake.  He discussed the issue with Hopatcong Zoning Officer, Mr. Donegan and was advised that Hopatcong responds only to specific complaints about ice eaters.   There was discussion about the Commission website linking to the Lake George brochure.  Mr. Clark stated that Swartzwood Lake is having a similar problem.  There was discussion about getting permission from Lake George to re-use their brochure.  
John Kurzman, resident of Lake Hopatcong, discussed an area in Woodport Bay that was frozen solid in the beginning of the water and now is a big open area.  In response to his inquiry, Mr. Clark indicated he believes there is an ice eater near the first island and some around Smitty’s.  Mr. Kurzman stated the area that is open water is a bad area for weeds and known to be fed by warm springs.  He stated with the rain the lake came up 7” on January 25 and this area was solid ice before that.  He discussed his concern if that area freezes and the ice is only ½’ thick someone could go through the ice there.  He discussed getting warnings out about areas of thin ice.  He discussed the ordinance in Jefferson and recommended that Mt. Arlington not include the part about the 2x3’ sign with exact wording because he had to go to a print shop to have made.  Mr. Kurzman discussed his email that hopefully got to the committee for the water level management.  He discussed starting the drawdown on a specific date and if the lake is lower then a certain level, the drawdown should begin later.  He suggested the Commission have a range of acceptability in the water level management plan.  Ms. Pflugh stated the next steps for the committee will be to look at the goal of the plan and Mr. Kurzman is ahead of where the committee is at this point.  He also sent a copy of his letter to Mr. Sorensen, the committee representative for Jefferson.  Mr. Kurzman wants to make sure the Lake Hopatcong Association or other groups are polling citizens to get their input and help contribute to the plan.  He also discussed boat fees and how money can be diverted from its intended purpose in the State.  Governor Christie has indicated he will transfer $200M from dedicated funds as well.  Any boat fees needs to ensure that the money is not raided like dedicated funds usually are.  
There being no further business, at 8:30 p.m. Mr. Foley made a motion to adjourn and Mr. Servoss seconded.  The motion was unanimous. 

Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
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